
Annual Meeting of Friends of the Carson City Library Minutes
Saturday, January 12, 2019
11:32 am
Plaza Event Center
Call to Order:  President Phyllis Patton called the meeting to order at 11:32 am.     
Determination of Quorum:  It was determined that a quorum was present.

Public Comment:  President Patton asked if anyone in attendance would like to make a statement.  There were no responses.  
Approval of Minutes for the Annual 2018 meeting:  Sandy Osheroff moved to approve the minutes, Pat Blake seconded.  The motion was approved with no opposition.  
Acceptance of the December Year-End Treasurer’s Financial Report: President Patton asked if Ms. Osheroff had anything she wanted to add.  She indicated there was not.  President Patton then asked for questions.  Susan Matthes asked about the terminology “market value” as stated in the report. Ms. Osheroff indicated that she balances to the Edward Jones statements on a monthly basis.  She indicated the value as if we were selling the CD today.  We let each CD mature to full value, but she believes she should state value on the worth indicated in the statements.  There were no further questions, Cindy Byington moved to accept the report, Julie Giese seconded.  The motion was approved with not opposition.  
Browsers Corner Book Store Manager’s Report:   Ms. Ferguson indicated that we sold over 72,000 items in the store for 2018.  She also wanted to thank the volunteers for their efforts in making the store a success.  
Budget Chairman’s Report for 2018:  President Patton asked if there were any questions for Budget Chairman, Phil Patton.  Mr. Patton asked if everyone had a chance to review his report in the Agenda Packet.  He further stated that we had a good year with total gross income of $101,000 and a net income of $36,640.  There were no questions about the report as presented.
Budget Chairman’s recommended allocation of funds for the library:  President Patton asked Mr. Patton to explain the recommended allocations.  Mr. Patton directed those in attendance to the formula in his budget report indicating $33,217 would be allocated for Library use in 2019.  President Patton asked if there were any questions on the amount.  She further indicated that this was short of their request.  Ms. Patton has indicated to both the outgoing and incoming Library Director that we do have a “rainy day” fund that could potentially be used for an exceptional opportunity.  Ursula Carlson moved to accept the report, Susan Mattes seconded.  The motion was approved with no opposition.
Committee Reports:  President Patton indicated that the committee reports were attached to the packet. She asked if there were any questions about the reports.  The only report not included was from the Historian.  She was asked to provide an oral report.  Julie Giese, the FOCCL Historian indicated that she has been performing in this position for seven years.  She attends all FOCCL functions, takes pictures, and provides an archive for these events.  Linda Bellegray asked if she could provide a report on the upcoming Film Festival.  Ms. Bellegray indicated she has had many questions about the festival and wanted to inform the membership that the films are selected to tie in with the Library’s goals.  They must provide awareness for other cultures, have themes that replicate what faces all of humanity, and have excellent film craft.  She handed out flyers to members and posters.  She asked for members to post them where they can be seen by the public.  President Patton asked all committee chairs to stand and recognized each one in attendance.  Several of the committees are currently lacking chairs, but Lisa Buder has agreed to be the new Membership Chair.
Library Directors Report:   President Patton wanted to insure that all members were aware that Sena Loyd has resigned as Library Director and Diane Baker has been appointed as interim Library Director.  Ms. Baker started with a recorded statement from Ms. Loyd who was not able to attend today’s meeting.  She reviewed the accomplishments of the Library over the past year and indicated there would be more innovative programs in the upcoming year.  Ms. Baker highlighted a few of the accomplishments for last year and upcoming new programs.  New computers were purchased and replaced those that were no longer suitable for the intensive use the Library requires.  She indicated that it is important to provide digital literacy to our community as many do not have that available in their homes.   Our Library is working with others in a cooperative effort to get more books available on “Overdrive” than a single institution could provide.  “Code Camp” is a program for pre-teens.  Last year, they used a 3D printer to make drones and test fly them.  She described a variety of programs that are accessible to all members of the family as part of the Summer Learning Challenge.  Ms. Baker also described a number of community programs that were offered in 2018, including a Dia de los Muertos community art project, and Boo-Nanza, a Halloween costume contest.  They were able to provide a maker space with the help of funds from FOCCL.  The Library has started working on a new Five-Year Strategic Plan from 2019-2024.  Ms. Baker asked those in attendance to respond to a survey they are doing at the Library to determine what types of programs the community is responding to and what they would like to see in the future.  Ms. Baker introduced Amy Louder who is working on a Collection Development Grant provided by the state.  Library staff is working with the Boys & Girls Club to provide books to the organization.  Currently they have a limited supply, but hope to provide not only more volumes, but a more varied collection that can include books aimed at all ages served at the club.   She also indicated they will look to Browsers Corner to help augment the books provided with the grant.   Ms. Baker asked for questions and thanked the membership for the continued support.   
Election of Officers:   Bill Crowell, Chair of the nominating committee indicated that the two offices up for election this year were President and Treasurer.  Mr. Crowell’s committee included Ursula Carlson and Karen Crandall and he thanked them for their assistance.  Mr. Crowell asked if there were any nominations from the floor.  There were none.  The slate presented to membership included Patty Cooper-Smith as President and Sandy Osheroff as Treasurer.  Mr. Crowell asked for a recommendation from the floor to elect the candidates by acclimation.  Mary Lee moved to elect the nominees by acclimation, Diana Francis seconded.  The motion was approved with no opposition.  President Patton asked for the newly elected officers to stand so the members in attendance would know who they are.  
Proposed Changes to Constitution and Bylaws:  President Patton provided the background for the proposed changes.  The Board had discussed ways to increase income.  Monies have been placed in low-interest savings accounts at local banks.  The interest rates have been minimal.  It was determined that FOCCL should investigate a way to make our money earn more.  The suggestion was to find an investment firm rather than a bank.  Existing by-laws would allow deposits only to banks, savings and loans, and credit unions.  A committee was established to review the best way to handle the issue.  All suggested changes were reviewed by an attorney to insure the language was in accordance with regulations.  After review, the new Constitution will be called Restated Articles of Incorporation.  Changes in the Constitution required changes in the by-laws.  It was determined that we needed to develop a “Prudent Investment Policy” if we were going to invest in financial institutions other than banks, savings and loans, or credit unions.  This policy requires that FOCCL institute a Finance Committee to help determine the purchase or sale of investments.  The fourteen-member Board FOCCL would have difficulty making a financial decision to buy or sell in a timely manner.  Any decisions by the committee would be required to come to the full board for approval.   Income from investments has increased noticeably since FOCCL began placing some assets in CD’s.  Interest rates increased from .2% with the FOCCL bank to 2.5% with the new investments.  President Patton called for questions on the changes.  There were no questions from the floor.  Sandy Osheroff moved to accept the changes to the Constitution and Bylaws, Julie Giese seconded.  The motion was approved with no opposition.  
Proposed Acceptance of two new policies:  President Patton described the Prudent Investment Policy and Gift Acceptance Policy.  These policies describe the choices available to the organization regarding both investments and gifts.  The investments made by the organization would be conservative.  Pat Blake indicated that since we have already approved the changes to the Constitution and By-laws that these policies should be included with that approval as appropriate to the newly approved documents.  Ms. Patton indicated she would like to be one of the members of the Finance Committee.  She has also asked Jetty Maddox to be the other representative from the general membership.  Ms. Patton went on to describe the Gift Acceptance Policy.  FOCCL is the only organization who is accepting gifts or donations for the Library.  We had nothing in the Constitution and Bylaws regarding how we should do this.  We could branch out and seek various other types of donations.  The policy would restrict donations to those that can be used by the Library.  Some previous donations were to be used specifically for certain items that can no longer be used for the items suggested as the Library has no room for the items.  Sandy Osheroff moved that we accept the new policies as presented, Patti Ferguson seconded.  The motion carried with no opposition.  
Presentation of 2019 Proposed Budget:  President Patton asked Budget Chair Patton to present the proposed budget.  Mr. Patton indicated that he had included Library Director Loyd’s letter requesting funds in the Agenda packet.  The intent of Ms. Loyd’s letter was to make sure that FOCCL as well as the public are made aware of the needs of the Library.  Mr. Patton described fixed costs.  The variable items are the areas most discussed in the budget.  The proposal requests approximately $13,000 on what has been previously called advertising in 2019.  It will significantly reduce our income in 2019.  The decision was made in order to help increase overall income through marketing with a professional organization.  We want to promote this organization and the goals of the organization.  If done properly we can see increased revenues.  If we do not see a significant difference during 2019, we can make changes with the 2020 budget.  Mr. Patton if there were any questions about any other items in the budget.  A question was raised about possible increases in the rent on Browsers Corner.  Mr. Patton indicated that the owner has stated she would not raise our rent as long as FOCCL occupies the building.  An Additional question related to whether the marketing money could be used for other activities.   Mr. Patton indicated FOCCL is mainly interested in increasing membership, income and large fund-raising events.  Mr. Patton also stated that a review of year-end budgets over the past few years indicates that income has been flat and we need to look for other ways to increase that income stream.  Dianne Solinger moved to approve the budget as presented, Darlene Nevin seconded.  The motion was approved with no opposition.  
Public Comment:  Don  Scott asked about the possibility of an annual Book Festival as an event that could increase interest in the Library and FOCCL.   A discussion of the possibility of the event followed.  Ms. Patton indicated that Marilyn Peshek is working on a chamber event for FOCCL in April.  Ms. Patton had some final comments about what was accomplished in 2018.  She indicated that the baby kits had all been distributed.  The Convis collection has been reduced to 10-12 boxes.  The website has been constructed and is user friendly.  There were no fundraisers this year and we need a signature fundraiser.  Ms. Patton presented Bookstore Manager Patti Ferguson with a plaque for her service.  
The meeting was adjourned at 1:25 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

JoAnn Carpenter, Recording Secretary
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